July 11, 2002


A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, July 11, 2002, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Kevin Wright, Chair

Don Irvine 

Phil Mattaro



Liz Sciortino



Don Thorp

OTHERS: 2 residents

Minutes were taken by Julie Gianforti.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ORNSTEIN AREA VARIANCE

Marc Ornstein, 962 Martin Road, West Henrietta, came before the Board for an area variance at his property located at 323 Boughton Hill Road, bearing tax account #222.04-1-6.113, which is in an RA-5 zone, for a pond with a setback of 25 feet from the side property line, where the ordinance states that ponds shall not be closer than 100 feet to any property line.
Mr. Wright opened the public hearing at 7:32 p.m.

Mr. Wright stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign and the legal notice were in the file and waived the reading of the notice.  

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Ornstein to review the reason for his application.  Mr. Ornstein reviewed the reason for his application.

Mr. Ornstein stated that the pond would be partially for wildlife and recreational use.

Mr. Ornstein stated it would be approximately 200-300 ft. back from the house location.

Mr. Ornstein stated that the pond would be shallow.

Mr. Ornstein stated that the proposed location is the only logical spot for the pond because of the natural contours of the land, which already creates drainage swale. Mr. Ornstein stated that the pond would be about 25ft. from the property line.

Mr. Ornstein stated that that is a conservation-restricted area and the Planning Board has approved the pond.

Mr. Wright asked if the lot size was 300 ft. wide.  Mr. Ornstein stated that was correct.  Mr. Wright stated that the requirement is that the pond is 100ft. from either lot line.  Mr. Wright asked how big the pond would be.  Mr. Ornstein stated it would be about 100 ft. wide but because of the terrain it will be an amoeba shaped pond.  Mr. Ornstein stated that if he were to put the pond center on the property, with 100 ft. on either side the pond, it would be located on a high area and he would have to create an embankment which would be unsightly.

Mr. Ornstein stated that he wants to keep everything on that property as natural as possible. Mr. Ornstein stated that he is trying to use the natural terrain as much as he can.

Mr. Wright asked how big the embankment would be for the proposed location of the pond.  Mr. Ornstein stated that it would be fairly short because they would be connecting two sides of the existing swale. 

Mr. Ornstein stated that you shouldn’t see the embankment unless you were in the woods.

Mr. Ornstein showed on the map where the pond would be located and where the lot lines are.  Mr. Kokinda, neighbor, gave an aerial photograph to the Board to review.

Mr. Ornstein stated that the front pond is a fire pond and is not in a position to use for a recreational pond.

Mr. Wright asked if there were any buildings parallel to the pond on either side.  Mr. Ornstein stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if the pond was 600 ft. back from the road. Mr. Ornstein stated that it is probably 1,000 ft. back from the road.

Mr. Mattaro asked what the width of the pond would be.  Mr. Ornstein stated, that at its maximum, it would be about 100 ft.  Mr. Mattaro stated that the pond would be 200 to 300 ft. around.  Mr. Mattaro stated that at maximum the pond would be 100 ft. x 300 ft.  Mr. Ornstein stated yes.

Mr. Mattaro asked if this pond would be used to attract birds.  Mr. Ornstein stated yes.

Mr. Ornstein stated that he may look at participating in the USDA program but is unsure that he will be interested in their wetlands program.

Mr. Mattaro asked when he is planning on building the house.  Mr. Ornstein stated 2-3 yrs.

Mr. Mattaro asked if Mr. Ornstein was planning on stocking the pond right away.  Mr. Ornstein stated they would construct the pond later this summer or next spring.  Mr. Mattaro asked if there would be a maintenance issue.  Mr. Ornstein stated that he is on the property 2-4 times a week and, if there were any maintenance that needs to be done, he would take care of it.

Mr. Wright stated that, if the variance is granted, the pond would have to be constructed within 12 months or the variance expires.

Mr. Irvine asked how high the berm would be.  Mr. Ornstein showed on the map how high the berm would be. 

Mr. Irvine asked how much run off there would be.  Mr. Ornstein stated a ton.

Mr. Irvine asked if Mr. Ornstein plans on blocking the runoff.  Mr. Ornstein stated that Veet from the Soil and Water Conservation helped him layout the pond.  Mr. Irvine asked what the level of the water would be if you were standing on top of the hill.  Mr. Ornstein stated 8-10 ft.

Mr. Wright asked what a core trench is.  Mr. Ornstein stated that a core trench would help avoid leakage.  

Mr. Thorp asked what direction the pond drains.  Mr. Ornstein stated north. 

Mr. Thorp asked if the drainage would be a spillway of some kind.  Mr. Ornstein stated that there are two options, which were provided from the Soil and Water Conservation.  The letter from the Soil and Water Conservation is in the file.

Mr. Wright asked if the swale drained through the woods.  Mr. Ornstein stated yes, and showed on the map where it drains.  Mr. Wright asked who owns that property. Mr. Ornstein stated Mr. Kokinda, who is in the audience tonight.  Discussion followed regarding drainage and the neighboring properties.

Mr. Thorp asked Mr. Ornstein if the Board were to grant a 40 or 50 ft. variance would that cause a problem.  Mr. Ornstein stated yes, it would not work.  Mr. Thorp asked if Mr. Ornstein moved the westerly side of the pond 15ft. would that make a difference.  Mr. Ornstein stated that he couldn’t move it because that is the natural terrain of the land. Mr. Ornstein stated to move it east he would have to build a berm within the swale on the whole eastside of the pond and that would not be practical.  Mr. Wright asked if that would be allowed in the conservation-restricted area.  Mr. Ornstein stated he would have to go back the Planning Board for approval.

Mr. Mattaro asked where the septic was located.  Mr. Ornstein showed Mr. Mattaro where the septic was located on the map.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Ornstein if the benefit could be achieved by other means.  Mr. Ornstein stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. Ornstein stated no.  

Mr. Wright asked if the request was substantial. Mr. Ornstein stated yes.  

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects if the variance were granted.  Mr. Ornstein stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Ornstein stated no.

Mr. Wright asked for comments from the public.  

Mr. Mark Kokinda, 1431 W. Bloomfield Rd., stated that he applauds what Mr. Ornstein is doing with pond construction and agrees that the location is the most practical.  

Mr. Kokinda set up an easel with pictures and aerial photographs of the property and surrounding properties.

Mr. Kokinda stated that he is concerned about the engineering of the pond not the pond itself.  

Mr. Kokinda stated that he is here on behalf of Mr. Kilbourn as well.

Mr. Kokinda reviewed the history of the property and the location of the pond.

Mr. Kokinda discussed at length different aspects of the constructing and engineering of the pond.

Mr. Kokinda stated his concerns about the severe run offs from pond onto his property and is concerned what will happen in an emergency situation.  Mr. Kokinda doesn’t believe an 18-inch pipe is sufficient to control the runoff.  Mr. Kokinda would like to see more done to control the run off.  Mr. Kokinda went through different scenarios and ways to control the runoff.

Mr. Wright stated that although the Board respects Mr. Kokinda’s views and comments, it is not the Zoning Board’s job to address engineering concerns.  It is their job to look at the variance only.

Mr. Wright asked for further comments from the public.  There were none.

MOTION

Mr. Mattaro moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to close the public hearing at 8:23 p.m.

APPROVED

 Mr. Wright - aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Ms. Sciortino – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye

Mr. Wright asked if the Board would like to look at the determination tonight.  The Board agreed to discuss the application and worked on the determination.

ORNSTEIN DETERMINATION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, that the area variance requested by Marc Ornstein, at his property located at323 Boughton Hill Road, bearing tax account#222.04-1-6.113, which is in an RA-5 zone, to allow the construction of a pond with a setback of 25 feet from the westerly property line, when Section 200-8 S of the Zoning Ordinance requires 100 feet, be approved based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law.

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. Mr. Ornstein appeared before the Board at the public hearing held July 11, 2002. 

2. The Ornstein property is 11.4 acres in total, 1709 feet deep and 300 feet wide.    

3. The proposed location approved by the Planning Board at the June 12, 2002 meeting, for the pond falls within a conservation easement. The center of the proposed pond would be about 685 feet from Boughton Hill Road. 

4. There presently is no permanent dwelling on the property. Mr. Ornstein plans to erect a permanent residence within 2-3 years. The dwelling will be constructed between the pond and Boughton Hill Road, but behind the fire protection pond approved by the ZBA on June 27, 2002.

5. There is no dwelling unit or accessory building on the adjoining lot to the west.

6. Monroe County Soil and Water Conservation District has furnished a preliminary design sketch of the pond, and the overflow outlet for the pond will follow the natural drainage of the lot.

7. Mr. Kokinda, who is an adjoining property owner, came forward at the public hearing to comment positively on this variance request.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Granting this variance will not alter the character of the neighborhood. 

2. Granting the variance will have no adverse physical or environmental impact.

3. There is no acceptable alternative method to achieve what the applicant desires.

4. The variance is substantial.

5. The difficulty is self created.

6. This is a Type II action under SEQR.

7.   There will be no adverse effect on nearby farmland.

CONDITIONS
1. The pond shall not be constructed closer than 25 feet from the western lot line.

MOTION

Ms. Sciortino moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to approve the amended Ornstein Determination.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright - aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Ms. Sciortino – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye

MINUTES

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to approve the amended minutes of the June 27, 2002 meeting.

ADOPTED

Mr. Wright – aye, Mr. Irvine- aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino - aye

MOTION

Ms. Sciortino moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, that the meeting be adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright - aye, Mr. Irvine- aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino - aye

Julie Gianforti, Meetings Recorder
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